 MINUTES

Citizens Advisory Council Meeting

February 21, 2006

Chair Walter Heine convened the meeting at 10:43 a.m.  The following members were in attendance:

	Walter N. Heine, Chair
	Thaddeus Stevens

	Cynthia Carrow, Vice Chair
	David L. Strong

	Scott H. Cannon
	Bruce M. Tetkoskie

	Joyce A. Hatala
	Margaret Urban

	Pat Lupo, O.S.B.
	Burt A. Waite

	
	


I.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES


Scott Cannon made a motion to approve the minutes from the January 2006 meeting; Bruce Tetkoskie seconded the motion.  The minutes were approved without amendment.

II.
OPEN TIME

Jeff Schmidt, Executive Director of the Sierra Club Pennsylvania Chapter, updated Council on a recent U.S. Environmental Protection Agency-funded study concerning areas of increased mercury deposition (sometimes referred to as “hot spots”).  The study showed that nearly 70 percent of the mercury collected at an Ohio River Valley monitoring site (near Steubenville, Ohio) originated from nearby coal-burning industrial plants.   Jeff said these results refute EPA’s claim that only 8 percent of mercury emissions result in local hot spots.

III.
SECRETARY’S REPORT


DEP Secretary Kathleen McGinty updated Council on several initiatives:

· The department’s 2006-07 flat budget has some additions:  6 new positions specifically for NPDES (National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System) permits and a 31 percent increase in oil and gas activity revenues.  Also, some mine safety positions have been reclassified to counteract the loss of staff to the federal government and private industry.  The increase in salary will enable DEP to be more competitive in attracting and retaining mine safety personnel.  The projected decrease in funds in the out years is due to scheduled sunsets for the HSCA Fund (Hazardous Sites Cleanup Act) and the Recycling Fund.  DEP is also feeling pressure from cuts in the federal budget:  $200 million decrease for clean water projects and $35 million decrease for clean air projects.  The only increase will be for underground storage tanks and energy programs.  The DEP budget hearings are scheduled for February 27 in the House and March 2 in the Senate.

· The Senate has introduced legislation to repeal the Clean Vehicles Program.  S.B. 1025 proposes the use of the California Low Emissions Vehicle standards as an option and not mandatory, which makes it unenforceable.  No action has yet been taken on the House side.

· In light of the recent mine accidents in West Virginia, Governor Rendell has renewed a call for passage of legislation to address mine safety issues.  DEP mine inspectors have been given the go-ahead to work overtime to re-inspect all of the Commonwealth’s underground mines.

· Tomorrow (2/22), DEP will brief Council, the Air Quality Technical Advisory Committee (AQTAC) and the ad-hoc Mercury Workgroup on its state-specific mercury rule proposal.  On March 17, the draft regulations will be presented to AQTAC and Council.  The Secretary said the tentative timeline is to send the proposed regulations to the Environmental Quality Board in May or June, and then submit the State Implementation Plan to EPA in September.  In developing a mercury rule for Pennsylvania, she said the Department has tried to reach a compromise among the coal companies, environmental groups and utilities 

· The Chesapeake Bay Tributary Strategy Steering Committee has been working with DEP on issues related to implementation of the Chesapeake Bay Tributary Strategy.  The Secretary is pleased with the committee’s input, and she’s hoping for a resolution soon. 

· DEP will be strengthening the notification procedures that public water suppliers must follow to alert residents when there is an imminent threat to drinking water supplies.  This was prompted by the accidental release of fluoride into public drinking water at a treatment plant in York County last December.  In addition to the current practice of sending notices to local media, the enhanced procedures will include the use of reverse 911 calls, door-to-door visits and bullhorn announcements.

The Secretary then opened up the floor for questions.

Dave Strong asked if there would be any action on grayfields legislation soon.  The Secretary thinks it’s unlikely that the legislation will reach the table this year.  Dave also commented about recent action regarding local landfill fees.  The Secretary further explained that the authority for local governments to charge administrative fees for landfills had been struck down in court. Local municipalities used those fees to supplement their recycling programs.  Secretary McGinty said that DEP is trying to locate funds for the municipalities to use for recycling activities.

Joyce Hatala asked about the status of the $2/ton fee that sunsets in 2009.  The Secretary said that legislation extending the fee was headed for the House floor, but was held up and did not make it out of committee.  She wasn’t sure if the Senate was mobilizing any action on this issue.

Bruce Tetkoskie asked for an update on the Department’s regulatory reviews.  Secretary McGinty said the storage tanks regulations are done.  DEP’s executive staff will be meeting in April to update the review schedule.  Patrick McDonnell said the review should be done later in the year.  The Secretary added that some of the issues being looked at during the review are beneficial use and maximization of new technology.  She said she would present the themes to all the reviews at Council’s May meeting.

Thad asked about the recent passage of resolutions in the House and Senate for a moratorium on further development of the Chesapeake Bay Tributary Strategy.   The Secretary said that when the nine-month moratorium ends, the new nutrient limits will be in effect.  The Department polled several facilities to see if they wanted their NPDES limits before or after the moratorium.  Seven of the 13 who responded said they would wait for the new limits.

Joyce commented that education programs, which are often cut when budgets are tight, are needed to provide outreach to local officials regarding the tributary strategy and nutrient trading.

Bruce asked the Secretary if she received any advance information on the National Academy of Science’s study on the use of coal ash for mine reclamation.  The study is to be released on March 1.  Secretary McGinty said she has not heard anything yet, but hopes the study supports the Department’s approach.

Dave Strong had a question regarding the acid rock drainage problem at the Department of Transportation’s I-99 construction site in the Skytop area of Centre County.  He asked the Secretary for the Department’s position on whether the pyritic material should be moved or treated on-site.  She said that the Bauxsol treatment, which PennDOT has used at the site, does neutralize the material, but not on a large-scale.  While a portion of the material will be treated on-site, the Secretary said that at least some material would have to be moved.  Dave added that he thinks the Bark Camp Mine Reclamation Pilot Project proved that all material could be treated on-site.  Secretary McGinty said that it will cost PennDOT $45 million to move the material, and she feels that they would have treated it on-site if at all possible.

IV.
MINERAL RESOURCES UPDATE

Deputy Secretary for Mineral Resources Management Scott Roberts and Mining and Reclamation Bureau Director Joseph Pizarchik updated Council on several ongoing initiatives:

· Title IV, Abandoned Mine Reclamation Fund (Fund)– The Fund’s current expiration date is June 30, 2006, and DEP has been lobbying Congress to reauthorize it.  The Department has also urged Congress to amend the Fund, specifically in regards to how money is allocated to the states (historic impacts vs. current production) and health benefits for retired miners.  Currently, no bills to amend and reauthorize the Fund have been re-introduced in Congress.  However, Deputy Secretary Roberts said there might be some action on the House side, perhaps in the fall.  He thinks the Fund will be extended again before it expires at the end of June.  He added that Rod Fletcher, director of the Bureau of Abandoned Mine Reclamation, has met with Pennsylvania’s U.S. delegation in Washington on this issue.

Cynthia Carrow asked if the Department would support  a compromise proposal being discussed by U.S. Reps. Cubin (Wyoming), Rahall (West Virginia) and Peterson (Pennsylvania).  Deputy Secretary Roberts said they would have to review it first.  He said the Department is less interested in the amount of the fee (which Wyoming would like reduced) and more concerned about the amount of funds that are returned to our state.

Thad Stevens asked about the health benefits issues.  Deputy Secretary Roberts said that some coal companies want to add dependents, which means that benefits would be paid to people who never worked for the company.

Burt Waite commented on a court case regarding exemption of fees on coal that’s exported.

Joyce Hatala asked why our state has so much abandoned mine land.  Deputy Secretary Roberts replied that it’s because most mining in Pennsylvania occurred before there was legislation requiring reclamation.

Bruce Tetkoskie asked if Pennsylvania splits its Fund allocation between bituminous and anthracite coal.  Deputy Secretary Roberts said no, DEP distributes the money based on a federal priority scale.  Bruce also asked how much of the Fund is used for administrative fees.  The Deputy Secretary said approximately 15-17 cents on the dollar is spent on administrative costs.

Walter Heine asked if health benefits are for union and non-union workers.  Deputy Secretary Scott said he thinks it’s just for union-covered workers.

· Mine Safety Legislation – In response to Quecreek, DEP began to update, i.e., modernize, the state’s mine safety regulations.  The different factions, e.g., DEP, United Mine Workers, and industry, could not reach a consensus on the first proposal, so it was re-drafted and introduced in the 2005-06 session as Senate Bill 949.  A hearing was held on January 31.  Secretary McGinty, former DEP Secretary Dave Hess, and the United Mine Workers testified in support of SB 949; the coal industry testified against the legislation.  Deputy Secretary Roberts said Sen. White wants SB 949 moved out of the Environmental Resources and Energy Committee in 30 days.  Another piece of mine safety legislation, SB 1092, was referred to the Committee on February 6.

In response to a question from Joyce Hatala, Deputy Secretary Roberts said there are approximately 7,000 underground bituminous miners in Pennsylvania.

Walter commented that mine fatalities have been relatively low, except for the last couple of months.  He questioned whether the state should duplicate the federal mine safety program in light of the current budget situation.  Scott Roberts responded that safety is a culture; the best thing Pennsylvania can do is have a constant presence in the mines.

· Duke Lake – DEP and the Department of Conservation and Natural Resources (DCNR) are working together on a problem with the dam at Ryerson Station State Park (Greene County).  DCNR first noticed cracks in the dam in April 2005.  As a safety measure, the reservoir was drained last summer.  DEP is investigating whether subsidence played a role in the structural damage because there is a longwall mine within ¼-½ mile of the dam.  Deputy Secretary Roberts said the water pattern in the area is moving elastically, which is unusual.  Gannett Fleming, Inc. has been contracted to analyze the problem and will issue its report in late May/early June.

· Subsidence regulations amendments – Joe Pizarchik updated Council on the rulemaking that amends regulations dealing with bond adjustment and mine subsidence control.  The Environmental Quality Board (EQB) approved the final rulemaking in April 2005, and it was published in the Pennsylvania Bulletin late last year.  Additional changes will be submitted to the federal Office of Surface Mining and will be published as proposed.  The public comment period is expected to be in late spring/early summer.

V.
CHAIR’S REPORT

Walter reported that James Corrigan (Schuylkill County) submitted his resignation from Council effective January 23.  Council currently has four vacancies:  one in the Governor’s Office, one in the Senate, and two in the House.

Walter informed Council’s EQB members that due to federal mining regulations, they are required to complete and submit an income form.  The forms will be sent by the Department.

VI.
MRAB ELECTIONS

Council has four members on the Mining and Reclamation Advisory Board.  Two of the members’ terms expire this month:  Water Heine and Bruce Tetkoskie.  They both are willing to continue serving on MRAB, and ran unopposed.  Burt Waite made a motion to re-elect Walter and Bruce to serve on MRAB; Thad Stevens seconded the motion.  The motion was approved without amendment.  Margaret Urban, Sue Wilson and Janis Dean remain as alternates.

VII.
2005 ANNUAL REPORT

Burt Waite made a motion to approve Council’s 2005 Annual Report; Bruce Tetkoskie seconded the motion.  The motion was approved without amendment.

VIII.
2006 REGIONAL MEETING

At last month’s meeting, it was suggested that Council’s 2006 regional meeting be held in the southwest region of the state, e.g., Cambria, Indiana, Armstrong or Somerset county.  A list of that area’s environmental issues, concerns, etc., was distributed to Council.  Although no dates have been selected, it seems likely that the regional meeting will take place in late June.  A draft proposal indicating dates, locations, site visits, etc. will be presented at Council’s February meeting, and members will be polled on their availability for several dates at the end of June.

IX.
COMMITTEE REPORTS

Administrative Oversight (Chair: Richard Manfredi) – The committee will be meeting with Mike Sherman, Deputy Secretary for Field Operations.  A date has not been set yet.

Air (Chair: Margaret Urban) – Tomorrow afternoon, DEP will provide a briefing on its mercury rule proposal to Council, Air Quality Technical Advisory Committee (AQTAC) and the Mercury Workgroup. On March 17, Council and AQTAC will hold a joint meeting at which DEP will present and discuss its draft regulations.  A copy of the draft regulations will be presented to Council and AQTAC a week prior to the March 17 meeting.  Gail Conner volunteered to prepare a white paper on the mercury issue for Council’s EQB members.

Environmental Standards (Chair: David Strong) – Dave is meeting tomorrow with Steve Socash, Bureau of Land Recycling and Waste Management, to discuss the Waste Redux Program, e.g., program changes, dredging issues, etc.  Cynthia Carrow said that she and former Council member Brian Hill recently saw a GIS (Geographic Information System) presentation on abandoned mine lands and Title IV, and she highly recommended it.  Sue said she would schedule a presentation for a future Council meeting.

Public Participation and Outreach (Chair: Cynthia Carrow) – The committee continues working with the Policy Office on implementing the recommendations in the CAC/DEP joint report on advisory committees, e.g., collaboration between the committees and DEP, coordination of the review process for regulations/policies, etc.  Cynthia reported that Council staff is in the process of updating the state Conservation Directory.  Ayanna King, director of DEP’s Office of Environmental Advocate, will be invited to a future Council meeting to discuss the role of environmental justice within DEP’s regulatory and policy development, e.g., mercury regulations and tributary strategy. 

Water (Chair: Burt Waite) – The committee had a meeting this morning with guests Cedric Karper and Kenn Pattison, from the Office of Water Management, who discussed the tributary strategy, agriculture compliance and tradable loads.  Burt said they provided additional, useful information on the strategy and trading.  They explained that trading may occur only if the participants are above and beyond the basic requirements for compliance.  Also, they added that it is “easier” to bring point sources, i.e., sewage treatment plants, into compliance than non-point, i.e., farmers.  Kenn said that the Department depends on the conservation districts to bring farmers into compliance.

Several Council members shared their concerns and questions regarding the tributary strategy and trading:

· Joyce – Will there be discounting for trading outside the watershed?

· Thad – He heard of a sewer authority that is not adding any more hookups because of the zero goal for nutrients.  He is also unhappy with how DEP is responding to Council’s concerns.

· Scott – What will the nine-month delay accomplish? (NOTE: Recent legislation placed a nine-month moratorium on implementation of the Chesapeake Bay Tributary Strategy.

· Walter – Council’s main function is to get issues aired.  Should Council continue in this direction (in addition to our five votes on EQB) or prepare position papers on these issues?

· Scott – Does not feel that the tributary strategy’s goals will be accomplished by 2010.  He questioned why DEP is using a model, instead of real numbers.

· Pat – She supports requiring baseline compliance for all farms.  She feels that point sources shouldn’t be allowed to discharge unsafe fluids by trading to avoid taking action.

· Joyce – Statistics prove that the Bay is unhealthy. Some plants should be made to comply, just like farmers.  Lack of funding for environmental education and recycling has a negative affect on efforts to restore the Bay.  Urban and non-point sources shouldn’t be let off the hook.

· Scott – DEP must include septic systems in its approach.

DEP’s Stormwater Manual Oversight Committee –Thad said the committee last met in December, and expected the manual to be published in January.  However, that action is now on hold because of changes with the measurements used in the manual.  Thad said he wouldn’t vote on the new version of the manual until he has had a chance to review it.  Patrick McDonnell said he would inform Council when the manual in published in the Pennsylvania Bulletin. 

X.
CONSERVATION AND NATURAL RESOURCES ADVISORY COUNCIL

            (CNRAC) REPORT

Kurt Leitholf said that DCNR, like DEP, must operate with a flat-funded budget, with a minor funding increase for state park operations, for 2006-07.  He said this budget could have a detrimental effect on the state park system, as they continue to struggle to do more with less.  Kurt said one possible option for the state parks would be to shift the workload and workforce to address DCNR priorities.

At CNRAC’s January meeting, they adopted their (CNRAC's) strategic plan.  The plan critiques the effectiveness of both CNRAC and DCNR, and has led CNRAC to focus on two immediate priority issues:  evaluating the Rivers Conservation Grants Program, and looking at Youth and the Outdoors, which will lead to studying youth activity preferences and encouraging them to become active and aware of outdoor activities and opportunities.

Kurt said the Council’s regional trip this year will be in Erie.  Probable site visits include Erie Bluffs State Park, Tom Ridge Environmental Education Center, Presque Isle State Park, and possibly the French Creek watershed.

In response to a question from Thad Stevens, Kurt said that nothing has been clearly known regarding successful deep-well oil and gas drilling on state lands.  Burt commented that this issue, if done poorly, can pit environmental protection against increased revenues for the state.

Pat Lupo asked about wind farms on state lands. Kurt said that a new wind farm is presently proposed to be built in Cambria County, and while the site itself would be off DCNR-managed lands, the developer is asking to use a road through state lands for access.  DCNR is drawing a line against any new clearing to accommodate such requests.  Otherwise, the Department is aiming to locate six or seven new individual wind turbines throughout the state park system.  Promised Land State Park is on schedule to be the next recipient of a wind turbine.  The goal is to use the turbines as power generators for the facilities within that state park, and to use as educational tools.  Pat added that the Audubon Society is hosting a conference on April 15 on the pros and cons of wind farms.

XI.
NEW BUSINESS

Walter mentioned a growing problem in Carlisle, Cumberland County, regarding truck traffic and diesel fuel pollution.  Scott said that a new federal standard for diesel engines is going into effect this year.

Scott made a motion to adjourn the meeting, and Margaret seconded the motion.  Walter adjourned the meeting at 2:10 p.m.

Notice of the February meeting was published in a newspaper of general circulation in Dauphin County and mailed to individuals and offices in compliance with the Sunshine Act (1986-84).  These minutes constitute the official record of the Citizens Advisory Council meeting; no official transcript is prepared.
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